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Call to Order/Minutes 

Mr. Scott Hertz, Chairperson, welcomed the audience and called the meeting to order at 
6:00 p.m.  Ms. Debbie Wright Prashad made a motion to accept the October 17, 2018 meeting 
minutes, as presented.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Andrew Erickson. The motion carried 
unanimously.  
 

Public Comment (Non-DAC Members – Agenda Items) 

None  
 

Board Update 

Ms. Mary Fischer stated the District is celebrating the passage of the sales tax referendum and 
thanked everyone for their support. Ms. Fischer announced that, during the month of October, 
the District grew by over 1,000 students and said it is necessary to remain on target for 
building new schools and maintaining our existing facilities. 
 
Ms. Fischer commented on the application process for the Independent Sales Surtax Oversight 
Committee.  This Committee will monitor the District’s use of the revenue collected and 
provide periodic reports to the Board.  The Board will be reporting to the public how the 
revenue is spent, in accordance with the Referendum Project List. 
 
Ms. Fischer shared two of the District’s Local Legislative Priorities for which the Board will be 
advocating with the Legislative Delegation. The first priority is the Grow Your Own Teacher 
Scholarship Proposal, which is a two–tiered scholarship that would be in partnership with 
FGCU/FSW for high school seniors and college juniors/seniors that are willing to switch majors 
and commit to teaching in the District. The second priority is the General Knowledge Exam 
Proposal, which would change the requirements for those entering the teaching profession by 
extending the timeframe for passing the General Knowledge Exam, removing the employment 
limitations, and allowing for additional options to complete teacher certification requirements. 
 

DAC Chair Update 

Mr. Hertz shared that, based on requests from members during breakout sessions, the 
Executive District Advisory Committee, along with the Board and Staff Liaison, are exploring 
ways to become more interactive in accomplishing the District Advisory Committee’s Mission.  
 

 

 

THE SCHOOL DISTRICT OF LEE COUNTY 
 

District Advisory Council 
November 14, 2018 

 
Mission Statement: The District Advisory Council, in cooperation 
with the Lee County School Board, will gather information and 
seek input from the schools and the community at large in an 
effort to advise the Board and develop recommendations for 
constant improvement of our educational system. 
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District Mental Health Plan (SB 7026) 

Ms. Lori Brooks, Assistant Director of School Counseling Services, discussed the District Mental 
Health Plan (SB 7026).  Ms. Brooks stated that this comprehensive legislation focuses on two 
major initiatives – school safety and mental health.  Many of the initiatives will be 
implemented in schools and will provide referral pathways for families that would like to 
engage in additional services for their children.  The District provides a three-tiered support 
system, with Tier 1 constantly being reevaluated. Ms. Brooks discussed the roles of School 
Counselors, Social Workers, and School Psychologists under the new plan and the ways in 
which School Nurses and School Resource Officers (SROs) assist students with mental health 
needs.  Ms. Brooks also spoke about the training available to District Staff to aid them in 
identifying students with mental health issues. 
 

School Safety Updates (SB7026) 

Mr. Rick Parfitt, Director of Safety and Security, discussed threat assessments and the role of 
SROs working with District personnel in identifying credible threats and measures that have 
been developed to address them.  Mr. Parfitt also shared information about the new school 
safety app called FortifyFL . 
 

Follow-up 

Both presentations were followed by a brief question and answer session prior to the 
participants reconvening in breakout groups. 
 

Questions Submitted on Cards or During Breakout Groups 
 

Q. Do the School Resource Officers (SROs) have a job description? What are the 

expectations for the SRO position? Are they expected to do rounds and monitor all 

areas of the school? Rick Parfitt, Director, Safety and Security  

Answer: Yes, SROs have a very specific job description, which clearly specifies the 
expectations for the position, including active circulation throughout campus. 
 

Duties and Responsibilities of School Resource Officers (as found in our Inter-local 

Agreements): 
 

1. The SRO shall coordinate all school-related activities with the principal and staff 
members concerned and will seek permission, advice, and guidance prior to 
enacting any program within the school. 

 
2. The SRO shall develop expertise in presenting various subjects to students.  Such 

subjects shall include a basis of understanding of the laws, the role of the police 
officer and the police mission. 

 
3. The SRO shall interact with the faculty of the school to which he or she is 

assigned. 



Approved: 01/16/2019 

 

Page 3 of 11 

 
4. The SRO shall become familiar with the school, its policies, and the students of 

each school. 
 

5. The SRO shall coordinate with the principal, or his designee, as it relates to 
academic issues and will also coordinate all school-related activities with the 
principal, or her/his designee. 

 
6. To the extent permitted by law, the SRO shall maintain a confidential contact 

report on the students which he/she has occasion to counsel.  However, the SRO 
must report violations of the laws he/she becomes aware of to their supervisor 
at the Sheriff’s Office (or law enforcement agency).  The SRO shall also protect 
the confidentiality of the Student Records to which he/she is provided access. 

 
7. The SRO shall perform investigations of offenses assigned to him/her by their 

supervisor. 
 

8. The SRO shall work with students, faculty, and parents, when presenting various 
programs. 

 
9. The SRO shall integrate with the students in the following ways: during class 

breaks, during lunch periods, before and after school, at school activities, such 
as football and basketball games, and in classrooms. 

 
10. The SRO shall perform other law enforcement duties which are assigned by their 

supervisors such as latent investigations, special investigations, and special 
assignments. 

 

11. The SRO shall serve as referral resource for the students, faculty, and parents to 
social agencies and facilities available to the public. 

 

12. The SRO shall adhere to School Board Policy, (Where that policy does not 
conflict with the Department’s Rules and Regulations and/or Florida State 
Statutes concerning police officers), and Law Enforcement Policy concerning 
student interviews and confidentiality of investigations.  

 

 
Q.  Who evaluates SROs? Rick Parfitt, Director, Safety and Security 
 

Answer: Their agency/supervisor evaluates them. Each agency has an SRO Supervisor, 
whom the school administrator may contact with questions, accolades and/or concerns. 
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Q.  How are the SROs funded? Greg Blurton, Chief Financial Officer 

 
Answer: Fifty percent of the cost associated with SROs is funded by the school district 
and fifty percent of the cost is funded by the agency associated with the county or city 
(Lee County Sheriff’s Department, City of Cape Coral, City of Fort Myers, and City of 
Sanibel, respectively). 

 
Q. Does the district have an SRO at each technical college?  Rick Parfitt, Director, Safety 

and Security; Greg Blurton, Chief Financial Officer 

 
Answer: No, the SROs have been provided at all traditional K-12 schools where the SROs 
have direct interaction with students (i.e., lunch, assemblies). The primary reason that 
the technical colleges do not have a designated SRO is that their role and function would 
be much different than intended.  

  
Q. What happens with the half penny sales surtax? What happens next?  Greg Blurton, 

Chief Financial Officer 

 
Answer: There is a project list, which specifies how the money will be spent over the next 
decade.  The next step is for the Board to appoint an Independent Sales Surtax Oversight 
Committee, which will consist of qualified members from the community whose purpose 
shall be to oversee the use of sales tax revenues, in accordance with the District’s Project 
List, and provide periodic reports of such use to the School Board and to the public. Sales 
surtax collections will begin in January, 2019 and will be available for the district’s use 
starting in April, 2019 (estimated timeframe). 

 
Q. What happened with changes to the new student enrollment plan? Soretta Ralph, 

Executive Director, Student Enrollment 

 
Answer: The Student Enrollment Plan, which incorporated changes, was Board-approved 
on November 20, 2018. Updates to the plan include: 
 

o Kindergarten pre-registration (Oct. 22 – Nov. 30) is being offered for the first 
time.  

o The Eligibility Pool (EP) has been reduced from 15 days to 10 days after the start 
of school to reduce disruption and to stabilize classrooms. 

o Elementary students who are not receiving their #1, #2, #3 selection (during open 
enrollment/Batch One) are automatically placed in the eligibility pool. 

o The Student Enrollment Department will work to enroll current District Pre-K 
students in the school the child has attended for Pre-K, if the parent desires that 
school. 
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o The department’s name has been changed from Student Assignment to Student 
Enrollment as the district enrolls students into the School District of Lee County 
(SDLC). 

o The Plan has been reordered to put emphasis on information that 
parents/guardians need to know in order to enroll students into the SDLC. 
 

 The Board-approved plan is attached. 
 

Q. Is the movement of students and the number of choices being addressed? Soretta 

Ralph, Executive Director, Student Enrollment 

 

Answer: Students are monitored closely. Students in middle and high schools are 
permitted to transfer only at the semester. The number of choices will be addressed 
through the proximity plan, which will be part of the 2020-2021 Student Enrollment Plan. 

 
Q. SalusCare can be scary for elementary students and families.  Is there another option 

for parents? Lori Brooks, Assistant Director, Counseling Services 

 
Answer: Parents may engage with any provider of their choice. If parents would like their 
child to go to SalusCare, the new referral pathway provides them with an appointment 
for their child’s intake assessment instead of having to wait for a first-come, first-served 
appointment.   
 

Q. Is funding from the legislature relative to mental health support already spent? Lori 

Brooks, Assistant Director, Counseling Services 

 
Answer: The funding for 2018 - 2019 is being spent throughout this school year. 

 
Q. Do charter schools receive any sales surtax proceeds? Greg Blurton, Chief Financial 

Officer 

 
Answer: No, charter schools will not receive proceeds from the half penny sales surtax. 
 

Q. Are students in Tier 2 and Tier 3 being tracked, either when they move schools and/or 

when they advance to subsequent grade levels? Dr. Wanda Creel, Chief Academic 

Officer 

 
Answer: Yes, students in Tier 2 and Tier 3 are tracked in a few different ways. If the 
student is in the Multi-tiered Systems of Support (MTSS) process, they are tracked 
through a program called CASTLE. Focus indicates if a student has an MTSS plan to 
ensure that the incoming school knows to look for that plan. The MTSS indicator shows 
on classroom teachers’ Focus as well.  All students’ data for reading fluency, formative 
assessments, STAR Progress Monitoring, Compass Learning Paths, and classroom 
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assessment transfer from school to school through CASTLE. All computer-based student 
applications save each student’s data and it transfers with the student.  
 

Q. How are students with exceptional student education (ESE) needs, academic and/or 

behavioral, being addressed? Dr. Wanda Creel, Chief Academic Officer 

 
Answer: The needs of students who are identified as ESE are addressed through the 
individual education plan (IEP), which is created by a team of professionals, including the 
parent.  Each IEP includes individual goals related to academics, behavior, or both.  
Students’ academic needs are supported by staff at the school. Students may receive 
support in their general education classroom or be pulled out of the class for a period of 
time to work on specific skills.  The individual levels of need and support are specifically 
indicated in each IEP. Students with behavioral needs have an individualized positive 
behavior intervention plan (PBIP).  A functional behavior assessment (FBA) may be 
conducted by the school team to help determine the function of the student’s behavior 
to ensure the most appropriate strategies are written into the PBIP.  Depending upon the 
level of student need, the IEP team may recommend additional supports offered through 
a separate class or center school placement. 
 

Q. When will the video camera project for school entry be completed? Rick Parfitt, 

Director, Safety and Security 

 
Answer: The front door video entrances are scheduled to be completed this school year. 
(As every school in Florida and many throughout the country are adding these devices, 
the demand is slowing the delivery of the products.) 
 

Q. How is security addressed regarding portables, knowing that multiple entrances need to 

be open? Rick Parfitt, Director, Safety and Security 
 

Answer: This continues to be a challenge with no easy answer. Ideally, portables should 
be put into place on a short-term basis. However, growth outpacing the number of 
schools buildings has caused portables to remain in place for longer periods of time. 
Many of our campuses were built as “open and inviting.” Now, we live in a different 
world; and, security is top-of-mind for everyone. We have assessed each school and will 
continue to add safety and security enhancements, understanding this is a multi-faceted 
challenge with prevention being key to safety and security. This work, coupled with our 
efforts regarding mental health, threat assessment, bullying prevention, and situational 
awareness, all contribute to a safer learning environment for our students.  

 
Q. What is the plan to balance HIPPA/FERPA (federal laws regarding privacy) with school 

security? Rick Parfitt, Director, Safety and Security 
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Answer: Most of that deals with the mental health components, but new laws provide 
for sharing of information with threat assessments teams. Thus, some of those hurdles 
are being cleared. It will take a little time, as many agencies are not accustomed to 
sharing information. Our mental health staff are helping to knock down those barriers as 
well. 
 

Q. Why are teachers unable to have a two-way radio or some kind of communication 

device in their classrooms, as a safety precaution? Rick Parfitt, Director, Safety and 

Security 

 
Answer: We are currently working with our I.T. Department, reviewing systems that will 
allow for two-way and mass notification throughout our schools.  
 

Q. Has the district considered how to secure schools with open courtyards or open 

campuses that may be accessed from the roof of buildings? Rick Parfitt, Director, 

Safety and Security 

 
Answer: Yes, we regularly assess potential risks and how to address or mitigate security 
concerns, in partnership with our law enforcement partners. 

 
Q. With regard to district athletic competitions, how is the rotation of sporting events for 

the district determined (i.e., hosting a golf event)? Some Athletic Directors have 

suggested that the schools should select sports they will host for district competitions, 

as concerns have been expressed that schools may not have the proper resources to 

host a high-quality competition. David LaRosa, Administrator, District Athletics 

 
Answer:  Before a particular sports season begins, there is a meeting of the schools that 
comprise a particular district.  Each school is represented by the Athletic Director (AD) at 
this meeting, during which the ADs schedule all district games for each sport, along with 
the school which will host the district tournament for each sport.  If more than one 
school desires to host a district competition, there is a vote by the schools, which is 
recorded in the meeting minutes.  If a school is going to host a district tournament, they 
need to have all of the equipment required for the event. I am available, as a resource, 
to any AD who may have questions or concerns.  
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Example:  Boys Basketball Class 7A, Region 3 / District 11 
 
The following schools are in this district: 
 

                Dunbar   Fort Myers – District Host 
                East    Lehigh 
                Estero   South 
 

The schools’ ADs voted to have Fort Myers High School host this district tournament.   
 

Q. How do the district/schools share information and expectations regarding special 

programs (i.e., IB, AICE) with all students? Is this process standardized across all 

schools? What does a student need to know about program and graduation 

requirements regarding advanced programs, such as IB and AICE?  Dr. Wanda Creel, 

Chief Academic Officer 

 
Answer: The school district has zone applications for the advanced programs, such as 
International Baccalaureate (IB) and Advanced International Certificate of Education 
(AICE). They originate from the Student Enrollment Office. The district maintains an 
informational page to help provide support for the community and the applications may 
be found at the district website  (www.leeschools.net) or by visiting the Student 
Enrollment Office, located at the Lee County Public Education Center.  (Note to DAC 
Members, please click on the hyperlinks for more information.) 
 
Schools advertise these programs at open houses and informational nights, and 
information and applications are available on their school websites . For example, on the 
North Fort Myers High School site, there is an informational page and the application is 
linked on their main homepage.  This information is also available in the school’s main 
office or by contacting the coordinator for the program at the school.  
 
Schools build their programs to the best of their ability with regard to student capacity.  
They may also design their curriculum progression to match the unique talents of their 
staff and student population. So, while the diploma requirements for IB and AICE are 
established by those organizations, schools may design unique pathways that best 
support their students as they work toward their diploma. 
 
In regards to Career and Technical Education (CTE) programs, space is provided in the 
District’s annual Impact Report for CTE programs.  The CTE Department works with the 
Communications Department to ensure our CTE program brochure is accurately reflected 
on the Student Assignment website as well as the departmental website. Hard copies of 
the CTE program brochure are physically distributed to our middle schools, with the 
request to have them available for parents and to be sent home with students as they 
consider high school options.  Press releases are submitted to the Communications 

https://www.leeschools.net/cms/one.aspx?portalId=676305&pageId=1402580
https://www.leeschools.net/our_district/departments/academic_services/student_enrollment/student_open_enrollment/special_programs
http://www.leeschools.net/
https://nfm.leeschools.net/our_school/programs/cambridge_aice_program
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Department to share event news related to CTE.  Our District’s CTE Department 
maintains a comprehensive and consistent social media presence that is accessible to all 
stakeholders.  CTE program information is shared, via public presentations at local 
organizations such as Rotary, BUPAC, and Kiwanis. 
 

Q. Prevention Team Ratios: is this being addressed effectively? (For example, in some 

schools, there are 1,400 students to 1 counselor.) Lori Brooks, Assistant Director, 

Counseling Services 

 
Answer: Please provide clarification for this question.  Is this a question related to school 
counseling ratios, school social worker, or school psychologist ratio?  They are each 
different and the answer can be crafted based on more specificity regarding the exact 
question.  Thank you. 

 
Q. If everyone has access to FortifyFL, how are you going to stop/filter false reports? Will 

there be a penalty for a false report? (A concern was expressed that this could be used 

for bullying, teasing, etc.) Rick Parfitt, Director, Safety and Security 

 
Answer: The messages are delivered to law enforcement, as the Florida Department of 
Law Enforcement “owns” the FortifyFL app. There are penalties in place for false reports, 
including criminal charges and school disciplinary code violations and consequences. The 
first level of screening of messages is through a center receiving the messages, then to 
law enforcement and school officials. We are all committed to the appropriate usage of 
this communication tool. 
 

Q. What study was done for Tier 3? How was the 3% figure determined, when I am almost 

certain it is larger, just not yet identified? Dr. Wanda Creel, Chief Academic Officer 

 
Answer: Below is the data that was referenced in response to a question at the last DAC 
meeting.  The data references district-required assessments.  Students at each Tier may 
be administered school-based assessments to determine their acquisition of standards 
and how best to adjust instruction to meet their needs.   
 
Estimates of Total Testing Time by Grade Level  
 
Estimates of average time for administering state-required and district-required assessments (listed in 
Sections 3 and 5 above) by grade level. Subject-based assessments should be included with the grade level 
to which they are most likely to be administered (e.g., Biology 1 with grade 9). 



Approved: 01/16/2019 

 

Page 10 of 11 

 
Grade 
Level 

Statewide 
Assessments 

District Assessments 
Approximate Total Testing 
Time (In Minutes)  

Percent of Instructional 
Time (out of 900 hours) 

K 15–20 369 384 - 389 .7% 

1 0 519 519 1.0% 

2 0 519 519 1.0% 

3 320 459 779 1.4% 

4 440 459 899 1.7% 

5 600 654 1254 2.3% 

6 470 450 920 1.7% 

7 630 645 1275 2.4% 

8 630 645 1275 2.4% 

9 640 645 1285 2.4% 

10 480 450 930 1.7% 

11 160 645* 805 1.5% 

12 0 450* 450 .8% 

*90 minutes for 11th graders exempt from STAR/ELA and Math Formatives and enrolled in US History; no testing for 
12th graders exempt from STAR/Formatives.  
 

Public Comment* (Non-DAC Members *Non-Agenda Items) 

None 
 

Good of the Order 

None    
 

Adjournment 

Mr. Hertz called for a motion to adjourn.  Ms. Amelia Cepeda made the motion to adjourn at 
7:58 p.m. and it was seconded by Ms. Stephanie Chervoni. The motion was carried 
unanimously.  
 

 
Thank You to the following schools for having representation at this DAC 

meeting: 
 

Elementary Schools: Allen Park, Bayshore, Caloosa, Cape, Colonial, Edgewood Academy, Fort 
Myers Beach, Franklin Park, G. Weaver Hipps, Gateway, Gulf, Hancock Creek, Hector A. 
Cafferata Jr., Heights, James Stephens International Academy, J. Colin English, Lehigh, Littleton, 
Manatee, Mirror Lakes, Orange River, Pelican, Pine Island Elementary, Pinewoods, Ray V. 
Pottorf, Rayma C. Page, San Carlos Park, Skyline, Sunshine, Tanglewood, Tice, Tortuga Preserve, 
Trafalgar and Villas  
 
Middle Schools: Bonita Springs, Caloosa, Challenger, Cypress Lake Middle, Diplomat, Fort 
Myers, Gulf, Lehigh Acres, Oak Hammock, Paul Laurence Dunbar, The Alva School, The Sanibel 
School, Three Oaks, Trafalgar, Varsity Lakes, and Veterans Park Academy for the Arts 
 
High Schools: Bonita Springs, Cape Coral, Cypress Lake, Dunbar, East Lee County, Estero, Fort 
Myers, Ida S. Baker, Island Coast, Mariner, North Fort Myers, Riverdale and South Fort Myers 
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Special Schools: Buckingham Exceptional Center, Cape Coral Technical College, Fort Myers 
Technical College, LAMP, Royal Palm Exceptional Center, and Success Academy    
  
Principal Liaison: Chris Siebenaler, Elementary School; Mary Blackmon, Middle School; and Dr. 
Ruthie Lohmeyer, High School  
 
School Board Liaison:  Ms. Mary Fischer   
 
Staff Liaison:  Dr. Denise Carlin, Executive Director, Strategic Planning and Community 
Engagement  
 
Presenters:  Ms. Lori Brooks, Assistant Director of School Counseling Services; Mr. Rick Parfitt, 
Director of Safety & Security 
 
Guests:  None 
 

Schools not represented at this DAC meeting: 
 

Elementary Schools: Bonita Springs, Diplomat, Edison Park Creative and Expressive Arts 
(excused), Harns Marsh, Orangewood, Patriot, River Hall, Spring Creek, Three Oaks,  Treeline 
and Tropic Isles (excused). 
 
Middle Schools: Harns Marsh, Lexington, Mariner, and North Fort Myers Academy for the Arts  
 
High Schools:  Island Coast, and Lehigh Senior 
 
Special Schools:  DJJ Sites and Dunbar Community 
 
The next meeting of the District Advisory Council is scheduled for January 16, 2019 at 6:00 
p.m. in the School Board Meeting Room, 2855 Colonial Blvd. Ft. Myers, Florida. 
 
Presentation:  Differentiation (presented by Academic Services) 
 
Mary Reider, Recording Secretary  
 
An audio-visual recording of this meeting has been produced to provide a verbatim record of the proceeding 
and may be viewed on the School District’s Website at: 
www.leeschools.net/leadership/school_board/advisory_committee_information/district_advisory_council 
Members of the public wishing to obtain a copy of the recording of this or any meeting of the District 
Advisory Council must make a request through the District’s Communication Department at (239) 337-8327. 
 

 
 

http://www.leeschools.net/leadership/school_board/advisory_committee_information/district_advisory_council

